Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held at Hothorpe Hall 

on 11-12 March 2008

Present: 
Ken Wales, Dudley Coates, Helen Woodall, Ken Howcroft, David Deeks, David Gamble, Anthea Cox, Jim Booth, Gareth Hill, Sue Millman, Andrew Moore [Jonathan Kerry, Peter Sulston]

In attendance: 
John Ellis, Chris Elliott, Mark Wakelin, Martyn Atkins, Jane Bates [Minutes]

Apologies: 
Ken Jackson, Ron Calver, John Carne, John Bell [Alison Jackson, Margaret Best] 

Jonathan Kerry and Peter Sulston present for part of the meeting.

Opening Devotions were led by Ken Wales

08.2.1
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 15 January 2008 were agreed and signed as a correct record.

08.2.2
Matters arising

(i) 08.1.4 Grant-making

It was noted that this item had been deferred to the April meeting of the Methodist Council.

(ii) 08.1.10 Selly Oak Centre for Mission Studies (SOCMS) review

Anthea Cox reported on the review of SOCMS, which will lead to a paper for the April meeting of the Methodist Council.  SOCMS is the successor to the United College of the Ascension, now based at the Queens Foundation in Birmingham.  When SOCMS was established, the core activities were: provision of training for mission partners;  the provision of scholarships and bursaries for those who were invited by sponsoring bodies to come and study in Birmingham; the development of mission studies as an academic discipline; and the encouraging of a worldwide network.  Whilst there has been activity under each of these headings, the balance of the core activities has not been as it was originally envisaged.  In particular, there has not been the level of demand for training of mission partners and it has not always provided the best experience for this because of the way in which it now fits into the Queens Foundation.  There has been exciting energy in the MA programme which is delivering on mission and leadership training for people from outside Britain.  Training for the Experience Exchange Programme has also been successful.  The anticipated emphasis on research has not materialised.   It is felt that the presence of SOCMS has had a positive impact on the Foundation. 

It is to be proposed that the Methodist Church recommits to SOCMS for a further three years beyond 2009, but with a clearer statement as to how this investment is being used and with a more accurate breakdown of the costs.  There needs to be a clear service level agreement with the Queens Foundation.  It is proposed that the commitment to MA scholarships be increased and that the research in the area of personnel exchange be stated as a primary task.  It is proposed that the administration of the Formation in World Mission programme be undertaken from Methodist Church House after August 2009.

The SRC was supportive of the direction of this review.

08.2.3
Report from Methodist Council

The minutes of the February meeting of the Methodist Council had been circulated and were noted, with a correction to minute 08.1.15: final sentence to read ‘In the next connexional year, Christine Elliott will have an overview of this continuing work, which will be developed through the relevant managers in the Team’.

08.2.4
Confidential Minute

Trevor Durston and Nick Addo were welcomed to the meeting for the financial items.  

08.2.5 
Overview of Financial Issues [SRC/08/19]

John Ellis presented SRC/08/19 which gave an overview of the financial items to be discussed, and explained the links between them.    

08.2.6 ‘Connexional Significance’ [SRC/08/20]

This paper is an attempt to set out criteria and a rigorous process for determining grants for projects that might be considered to have connexional significance.

There was concern that there should be the possibility of retaining the option for the ‘exceptional’.  There was some discussion about the definition of ‘project’ that is being used here, i.e a time-limited piece of work.  It was clarified that, looked at more broadly, a project (e.g. a district project) may not necessarily be time-limited although connexional funding for it might be.  ‘Project’ is now being used to mean different things and there needs to be some consistency across each area.  

There was a discussion about the list in paragraph 3.1.  It was asked whether this list would enable appropriate risk-taking.  It was felt that 3.1 needed to include a preamble about theological values, acknowledging that setting measurable outcomes in church terms is very difficult.  

There was concern about how people with the beginnings of an idea would be helped to articulate it in these terms.  The new Projects Cluster is aiming to work with people and accompany them through this process.  However, this will require particular skills of discernment and the process will need to be appropriately rigorous.  

There was discussion about paragraphs 5.1 and 5.2.   It was questioned whether it was right for funds to come either from the connexion or from district sources but not from both.  There was some agreement that projects should be supported and owned locally if they are of connexional significance.  However, it is important to move to a situation where the application is considered and the money is granted through a single process.  The normal route will be for the grants to be funded through district sources.  It was felt that some reordering of paragraphs 5.1 and 5.2 would be helpful to make this point clear.  


With these notes, the paper was agreed.  It will be discussed with the Connexional Leaders’ Forum.

08.2.7
Allocations to major projects [SRC/08/21A]

John Ellis explained that SRC/08/21A sets out the issues that are beginning to emerge from the embryonic projects cluster.  SRC had agreed to take on the scrutiny role for this  transitional period.  The projects which are currently being proposed are going through a parallel process to what will be the full projects process.  

It is the intention that there will be a threshold, above which proposals will need to come to SRC.  Smaller projects will be considered in the cluster.

There was concern as to how there will be an overall evaluation of this as a way of working, as well as evaluation of individual projects.  Monitoring and evaluation is part of the process, but work has not yet been done at the level of overall evaluation.  It was agreed that this should be logged as something that needs to happen.    

As this is a transitional year, items that would be considered to be projects and funded this way have been extracted from the ordinary budgets.  Some projects could become part of the permanent work and the budget would then become part of the core costs.  

 
The paper was noted as a helpful reflection on the thinking so far in this area. 

The SRC used the paper, Grant making Capacity – 2008/9, submitted by the Connexional Treasurer [SRC/08/34] to help in identifying how much it wished to spend on each project.   The budget seemed to make it possible to afford each of the proposed projects in 08/09, but there is an issue about longer term funding.  The size of the budget available in future years would be constrained if the full amount was spent on each project in 08/09.  The SRC felt that it was helpful to give a five year commitment to a project wherever possible, even if the commitment was of a smaller sum than requested.  However, it was recognised that five years is a long time in a rapidly changing world and a rapidly changing church, and so there would need to be a mechanism to cease a project if it becomes clear that it is not fulfilling its intention.  There must be clear expectations to measure it against.

Connexional Pioneering Ministries Scheme [SRC/08/21B]

The October Council approved the scheme in principle and asked for further work to be done.  The January SRC had asked for more detail, to which SRC/08/21B is the response.  

It is envisaged that there would be a 70%/30% split between connexion and district.  There is some concern that districts may not be able to contribute at that level.  It is therefore important to make it clear that districts will not be pressured to take up this offer (and thereby make the 30% contribution) which may mean that there is not as much take up of the scheme.   It may be that the question of connexional significance would then need to be revisited.

It is essential that the outcomes of this project become part of our normal processes eg initial ministerial training.  The Fresh Ways working group is consulting about how work such as this feeds into initial training, with oversight provided through the Training Strategy and Resources Executive.  

The first phases of the proposal were agreed: the first two tranches of Districts should go ahead and be supported for five years.  It was agreed that there should be a review during year three which would determine whether the additional Districts proposed to be brought in for the third and fourth phases should go ahead.  If the review was positive, the project could continue to build up to the full twenty posts, each supported for five years from their starting date.   

Chaplaincy Project Proposal [SRC/08/21C]

Some concern was expressed about the way in which this proposal was presented and whether this would deliver what it is hoping for.  It was recognised that it is an important issue and that the Church has been failing to empower its lay people to be witnesses in the world.  However, it was questioned whether this proposal would address that.  There was a sense that the proposal was too “top down”. It is intended to focus on supporting and providing resources for lay discipleship, but it was not felt that this was clear in the paper. The potential role of the new District Development Enablers needed to be taken more into account. 

The SRC agreed that this is an important piece of work that needs doing, but not necessarily in this form.  It was agreed that there should be a sum of money in the budget (as showing in the draft budget for the project) to enable further work to be done in the coming year on identifying how to proceed.  It was agreed that this should be taken to the Connexional Leaders’ Forum for a major discussion on it, with people present who work in these areas (rather than in the gathered church).

Youth Participation Strategy [SRC/08/21D]

A full report on the Youth Participation Strategy will be coming to the Council in April.  Dudley has represented the SRC on the steering group which has been working on its revised proposals since the 2007 Conference.  

The financial projections for YPS up to 2012 were tabled.  SRC agreed the proposed process with a pilot in 2009/10, with some initial work done in 2008/09.  There will therefore need to be some budget provision from 08/09 for five years. 

It will need to be checked that it is delivering what it is hoping for.  Evaluation and monitoring needs building in but it also needs to be clear what will constitute success, which will also affect how the work is done.  

Touchstone

An e-mail from Peter Whittaker, Chair of the West Yorkshire District, which had been received following the SRC meeting in January, was circulated.  

The January SRC had asked about other sources of funding; they have sought alternative funding but the outcome is disappointing.  

There was a discussion about whether the work of Touchstone was of ‘connexional significance’.  If it is, work needs to be done on how the model can be translated for other settings.  There are other projects undertaking similar work, and there was concern not to send the wrong signal to them.  This work needs to be linked to the interfaith relations project.  

It was agreed to support Touchstone, but that the point about networking across the connexion needed to be made.  It is of connexional significance if it can be transferable and if it can link with the Team’s work in the area of interfaith relations.  

This impacts on the role of the Team Leader at Touchstone.  There has been a discussion in the Stationing Committee as to whether it should be an advertised or a matched appointment.  If the appointment is connexionally significant, the job description/person specification or appointment profile needs to be written with connexional input.   

It was agreed that Touchstone is of connexional significance but that SRC wishes it to be  of greater connexional use.  The basis on which it will be funded is that the connexional significance should develop.  It will be funded for four years from 2009 onwards, acknowledging that the work on the job description of the Team Leader is crucial in this.  The Resourcing Mission Grants Committee has already agreed funding for 08/09 (ie the first year of original funding request).  

There will be a report back to the May SRC.

Heritage

Further work is being done through the work of Tim Macquiban and a small group and a report will be prepared for the May meeting of the SRC.  The aim is that a strategy will be in place by September 2009, with 2008/09 being a transitional year.  The strategy will bring together the principal heritage sites of the Church and ensure that their work is in line with Our Calling and the Priorities.  The proposal may be that there will need to be new governance arrangements for these sites.  Work is being done on how they will co-ordinate, for example through a Heritage and Mission Board, reporting to the Council.

It was acknowledged that this project has not yet been through the projects process.   It was agreed that it should be put in the budget for one year, and pencilled in for future years, subject to the outcome of the full process. 

08.2.8
Budget Provision for training [SRC/08/22]

SRC/08/22 represented a brief report to complement the key proposals which had been accepted through the Review of Training Institutions report.  

There was concern that paragraph 4 was in effect a return to block grants.  It was clarified that the Review of Training Institutions report had replaced the block grant formulae with funding of staff and had not accounted for the other institutional costs such as library and administration.  This was a way of adding those in.  

There was a discussion as to whether paragraph 3 is about transitional funding.  

It was asked whether the total costs of the proposed new arrangements for training (when everything is taken into account) has been compared with those of the previous arrangements.  Jim Booth agreed to take that question back to the Training Strategy and Resources Executive (TSRE).  It was noted that the numbers of students quoted in this report are higher than the reality is likely to be.    

The SRC agreed the proposals in paragraphs 1, 2 and 4.  Paragraph 3 was not accepted on the basis that money is to be used from the designated fund for this purpose, acknowledging that this might need revisiting in a year’s time.  

08.2.9
Budget provision for Fresh Expressions (see MC/08/10)

This had been supported by the Council.  It was noted that the Church of England is committed to Phase 2, but it has not definitively budgeted for the full five years.  The SRC agreed that the Methodist contribution should be placed in the budget from 09/10 onwards.

08.2.10 Accounts for 2006/7

Nick Addo presented the draft annual report and financial statements for the year 2006/7, together with a summary of the main items of income and expenditure.  

It was reported that the Council's new auditors intend to qualify the accounts for two reasons: the non-consolidation of Southlands College; and the inclusion of the whole of the asset/surplus from the Pensions and Assurance Scheme for Lay Employees.  It had been acceptable to include it while it was in deficit, but is problematic now that it is in surplus as it is a multi-employer scheme and the Council's share cannot be identified on a consistent and reasonable basis.  It was also noted that on these two points, the position of the new auditors, Baker Tilly contrasts sharply with that of the previous auditors. 
 
It is the responsibility of the Council to adopt the accounts on the recommendation of the SRC.  It will be the responsibility of the Audit Committee to explain to the Council why the auditors are going to qualify the accounts.

Nick and the staff of the Finance Office were thanked for preparing the statements.  

It was noted that the text of report needs some editing.

08.2.11
Workplan [SRC/08/23]

This has been prepared primarily for the Council and Conference.  It is being presented in the style of the new Team with the projects cluster listed first to demonstrate the new ways of working.

08.2.12
Transitional Projects [SRC/08/24]

The list was received as an indication of some of the work which is underway but is unlikely to be complete by 31 August or is currently expected to be undertaken in 08/09.

08.2.13
Budget [SRC/08/25A and 25B]

SRC/08/25A represents a framework rather than a detailed budget.    

It was felt that the figures for 2010/11 were useful but it needs to be clear that this is only a projection at this stage and not a budget.  

It was noted that the budget provision for the Heritage project needs to begin in 08/09 as a transitional year.  

The SRC felt that the income projections were too conservative.  In particular, the projections for donations and fundraising has been substantially reduced.  There are often staff vacancies and the way in which the budget is formulated usually leads to an underspend.    

SRC also suggested some other changes to the the budget which would reduce the deficit.  With those changes, and with the understanding that reserves would be used to cover the deficit, the SRC will recommend this budget to the Council.  

It was asked whether the earlier discussion about mph would have an impact on the budget.  The mph Board is anticipating using its assets as transitional funding but there will need to be a contingency line in the Team’s budget.  

08.2.14
Mapping a Way Forward [SRC/08/33]

This interim report had been produced as an exercise in accountability by the group set up to work on it.  The work is owned by the Council.  The Connexional Leaders’ Forum will continue to drive the process.  It is not a directed process in the sense of each district doing the same thing in the same way; it is much more about exchanging information and ideas, sharing good practice, encouragement.  Once it starts to produce systemic proposals, it will need to report to the Council.  It may also need to link across to the Stationing Committee and the Stationing Review Group.  

08.2.15 Governance issues 

(a) Langley House Trust [SRC/08/26]
SRC/08/26 reported on the action that had been taken by officers.  The papers were returned for shredding, as it was confidential.

(b) Constitution for Epworth Old Rectory Trustees [SRC/08/27]

This was noted.  Follow up work does need to be done, particularly in the area of the number of trustees.

(c) Eastern Regional Training Partnership [SRC/08/28]

Noting that the term Formation in Ministry Office needs to be replaced by the Connexional Team, this was approved for signing.  

08.2.16 Training Strategy and Resources Executive (TSRE) Business

(i) Role and Remit of TSRE [SRC/08/29]

There was a discussion about the difficulty of the balance between independence and interests and whether an alternative model is to have non-voting members as SRC does. 

If TSRE is to be a governance body, its membership needs to include those with a strategic overview, representatives of districts or regions as well as some independent expertise.

It was felt that TSRE should be a sub-group of the SRC, rather than of the Council.  In the light of this, it was felt that the Chair of TSRE should have a seat on SRC.  It was proposed that an independent Chair of TSRE should be appointed, rather than elected by the committee itself.

TSRE needs to be clearer as to how much authority it has to get on with its work, and when it needs to wait for a Council decision first.  There also needs to be clarity about how much of the Church’s training it has responsibility for.  

A small group was asked to work on this for the next SRC meeting: the General Secretary or his representative, Jim Booth, Ken Wales, Dudley Coates and Mark Wakelin.

(ii) Proposals for the use of the Designated Training Assessment Fund [SRC/08/30]

The Council had asked TSRE to bring proposals through SRC concerning the use of the  designated training assessment fund.

Proposal 1: The principle of a hardship fund was accepted – cases to be determined locally or regionally, according to connexional criteria, and funded from local benevolent funds where available or paid through the Team.

Proposal 2: 
This was agreed.

Proposal 3: There was concern that there should be course development for the whole people of God.  It was acknowledged that extra funding would be needed to refocus institutions and networks.  SRC agreed the allocation but not the justification.  It felt TSRE should be asked to do further work on this.  

Proposal 4: This was agreed  

Proposal 5: This was agreed.  

Proposal 6:  The figures given in subsection (b) refer only to ministerial training.  There was concern that there should be proper provision for training for lay people; it was acknowledged that this is difficult to do, particularly in judging how the training is feeding back into the church.  There needs to be proper work about where the gaps in scholarship are so that funding can be properly targeted.  

Proposal 7: A case would need to be made for each Forum, but it recognised that it was not asked to support a particular budget proposal in this area.   

The paper needs to be clearer that it is concerned with transitional strategic funding and to send a clear message about the underlying strategy.  It needs to set out the context and the importance of spending this money to enable the change to the new systems to happen.  It was agreed that there should be discussions with Margaret Jones so that there could be some re-drafting before the April Council and on that basis the proposals were agreed.

08.2.17 Wesley College Bristol [SRC/08/31]

SRC/08/31 proposed that, in the light of the decisions of the 2007 Conference, there should be a review of the institutional and geographical arrangements for Wesley College.  These proposals were agreed, and David Deeks was asked to take the matter forward with the College.

08.2.18 
Confidential Minute

08.2.19
Part 9 and Consents process

Paper SRC/08/36 was tabled and noted by SRC.  The Law and Polity Committee has asked some policy questions about the revision to Part 9 of CPD.  It was agreed that a small group from SRC would work on these: Ron Calver, Helen Woodall and Jim Booth.  

